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The Regular Board meeting of the Brasher Town Board was held on June 10, 2020 at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY with Supervisor Peets presiding.

PRESENT:                                                        Mark Peets, Supervisor
                                                                                         Christopher Rose, Councilman
                                                                           Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman

Derek Bellinger, Councilman

Sue Anne Hourihan, Councilwoman

Larry Hewlett, Highway Superintendent
RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

ALSO:
 Bob Forbes, Leon Shorette, Florence Patterson by          
                                                                            phone.
CALL TO ORDER & APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Supervisor Peets called the regular meeting to order at 4:30 p.m.  A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by S. Hourihan to approve the minutes of the May 13th regular meeting and the May 18th Special meeting as presented by the town clerk. 
All in favor, motion carried.  
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR – No comments this date. 
REPORTS

Highway Superintendent - L. Hewlett submitted a written report dated May, 2020. A Copy is attached to the original of these minutes. 

L. Hewlett explains that as you can see, we did get the McCarthy Road paved.  We are going to get 80% of our chips money.  So, with this cut we go from $246,000 to about $196-197,000.00.  We were sited to pave 1 mile of Smith Road and the Munson Rd; we will see how far we can stretch this money.  They are saying we might have a chance to gain the 20% lost but I am doubtful with this crazy time. 
     As far as the Road Spec Quote for the Town Roads, it came from Wagner Engineering. To explain, we are moving along with our zoning book and what you will see in there is that when a developer wants to create a road, we need to have specs to designate what the Town wants or requires.  We have one developer who is doing a subdivision on CR 53 who needs this now and the other who will need it in the near future.  This engineering group will provide us with the specs for $285.50.  We have hired her in the past for the horse stall project.  That is the one thing the zoning book doesn’t have is the exact specs we require for the road that is built.  Once the road is built, they will deed it over to the Town to take care of and this way it won’t cost us the funds to bring it up to our specs. 
     A motion was made to accept this engineering bid by D. Bellinger, seconded by S. Hourihan.  All in favor, motion carried.  

Assessor – L. Shorette submitted his monthly report for May 2020.  A copy is attached to the original of these minutes.  As you can see SLIC handed in a grievance.  They are upset as the state increased their land values and they will end up going to court with them. We only had 4 BAR members this year but worked out fine as people phoned in to discuss items vs. in person meetings. 
Code Enforcement Officer – R. Forbes submitted his monthly report dated 6/10/20.  A copy is attached to the original of these minutes. We are hoping to start clean up on Wednesday on the 11 C property.  He will place a call with the Sheriff’s office to see if they can be present for the work being done. We also have an application for a major subdivision by Mr. Villnave off of CR 53. Mr. Forbes just sent all the info to the SL County Planning board as he wants to do 7 building lots from 40 acres on the water. He already says he has two lots sold and is in need of the specs to build the road.  Mr. Forbes also explains a special use permit came in today to have a garage open on the North Rd. he will have more information to come once that is approved. 
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Town Clerk – B. St. Hilaire submitted monthly report for May, 2020.  A copy is attached to the original of these minutes.
Economic Development – M. Peets explains that we are going to follow state guidelines to open back up in our area.  He has been in contact with Stockholm and Lawrence along with Mark Goodnow who is our insurance contact regarding Summer Festival and the Car Show. We may have to wait until August or September with many of our activities because if we do not follow the guidelines, we could be held liable. 
Courtney Hallahan sent in a plan for the Summer Festival.  It is not as elaborate as it has been in the past but we are unsure which areas we can open for her until the guidelines are clear. It is a lot of work and we may have to postpone or cancel for the year if things in the state aren’t going in the right direction. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

National Grid LED Upgrade- Last meeting we looked over the National grid upgrade costs.  It will cost a little bit of money but there are some grants out there to help with that. It would give us some savings and would help lower taxes if cost was down.  If we want to pursue this Mr. Peets needs to send a letter that we are looking to head in this direction. Now when it comes time, we don’t have to proceed but at least this gives us the chance to look at the entire offer. 
    A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by S. Hourihan to move forward with the LED lighting upgrade by having M. Peets send letter of interest. All in favor, motion carried. 
Verizon Tower Contract- M. Peets explains he took all of the Lawyer’s advice sent it off to the Verizon company.   They gave us a new write up with the changes, he wants to send it off to Roger to look over one more time, have you all take a look and see what you think of the changes, and go from there. They are very anxious to get the site up and running but I told them we definitely need an increase over time we can’t just stay with the $12,000 per year for all 25 years. If they are making money off it, we should as well. 

     A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to send this new contract to the Lawyer’s office to ok.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Zoning Book- Mr. Peets explains we discussed this a little earlier this evening.  We are looking to finalize some changes, have it printed, send to the lawyer for one last review then off to the state for approval. 

NEW BUSINESS:
Re-Opening- As you all know everything regarding opening of areas throughout the state has been changing often.  Several people have inquired about the timeframe when sports can happen.  C. Rose wants to start a box lacrosse group, J. St Hilaire wants softball at the triplets’ field but we still have to open per guidelines with the restrictions they lay out. We must follow the guidelines to ensure the Town Safety and for insurance purposes. There is a safety plan template online along with guidelines for PPE, cleaning etc. and you don’t have to send it into the state but it will make it easier for what you have to do. 
J. St. Hilaire asked if the guidelines you are talking about, are the same even if in phase 4 or will they change and Mr. Peets states he is unsure what the new norm will be.  S. Hourihan was worried about our small Town taking the risk insurance wise, no one will follow the guidelines and they will gather too closely but states that there has got to be something we can offer the kids to do within the safety guidelines, maybe smaller groups and time in between. 
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C. Rose asked how long between groups is accurate, you hear so many different things, 10 minutes, 20 minutes, 3 hours.  M. Peets explains that there are many different reports.  G. St. Hilaire feels if you are attempting to follow the guidelines you should be covered.  M. Peets explains if USA Lacrosse has guidelines, I would put them in the plan when you are about to begin.  

D. Bellinger states if they don’t come up with something structured for the kids to do, they will gather on their own and things may get out of hand that way. Even the adults are going crazy not getting together. 

Covid is so new, no one including the insurance companies know how it is going to go, so as far as the Car show, Mr. Peets explains that just might have to be cancelled as we don’t have the space they require for it and I don’t want to put the older group of people at risk. 
C. Rose states maybe in the fall if we come up with a plan and they move forward with the phases we could look into something for the Town’s people.  Possibly in September a celebration like fireworks, or a parade car show and someplace for food trucks, something for the kids and families to have something to look forward to and get out. We should talk again to Courtney and see if her committee would be on board with this type of celebration. 
J. St. Hilaire asked to use the triplets’ field for adult baseball once we get the okay. Ritchie said he would help us set it up when ready.  C. Rose suggested maybe they cut a path through wooded area from that side road the sewer plant is on to the field so people could park off the road, make it more accessible.  L. Hewlett states it could be done and we would have to have signs put up. 
A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by Derek Bellinger to use triplet field when approval for softball is a go. G. St. Hilaire abstained. 
Florence Patterson: She wants to thank each and everyone of the members of the board, and Town officials for all they have done.  It is very difficult through these times to keep up on the safety of all. She states next time for the meeting she is hoping we have a phone line that is clearer. She struggled to hear at the beginning of the meeting but it did get better over time. She wondered if the board members had time to read over the documents she had emailed over. She states that maybe she isn’t doing a good enough job in her organization as those who don’t look like you try to live in the community but don’t feel like they are a part of that community. What needs to happen in this community to help people feel like they belong.  I am wondering if we should table this so we can be face to face and hear each other more clearly.  Mr. Peets explains we can table this and it will give us more time to look into this and your concerns. 

Her other concern is that the internet is still not good out here.  M. Peets explains that since you asked last meeting, he has been able to talk to SLIC.  They say they are going to be picking up the internet contract out there but it takes time. JB wireless is on the water tower out there in your area and might be a good option for you. There are grants out there but the previous grant seems to have fallen through with Mohawk networks.  Moving wires and cables are not cheap so companies struggle in the more rural areas and it is tough for people to afford to pay these companies to come so far out.  He explains that we have been trying to get internet to our Brasher people who don’t live right in Town but has been very disheartening. 
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TOWN OF BRASHER RESOLUTION #18-2020- Budget Amendment in the 2020 Town of Brasher budget

Whereas, the Town of Brasher needs to amend budget to pay bills in fiscal year 2020 to cover necessary appropriations through June10, 2020 due to unforeseen expenditures. 


Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Brasher Town Board hereby authorizes budget line item transfers in the amounts listed below for the fiscal year 2020.  The following appropriations need to be increased by the following amounts from excess revenues and or unexpended fund balances to cover associated expenses:

	Amount $:
	Transfer From:
	Transfer To:

	$14,937.10
	DA2680 Insurance Recoveries
	             DA5130.4 Machinery CE

	
	
	

	
	
	


 This resolution was moved by Councilman C. Rose, seconded by Councilman G. St. Hilaire.  All in favor, motion carried.  

The next resolution M. Peets explains that this info arrived earlier today. We had done this in the past and shared the cost with Stockholm. One-time fee is $1,350.00 to use the GIS and they will update.  L. Hewlett hopes they will be better now that they have new staff as previously, they never finished what they started. M. Peets states that they new rep he spoke with seems to be on the ball. 
Town of Brasher Resolution #19-2020 in support of a 2020 Local Government Efficiency Grant Application for a North Country Regional Shared Geographic Information System Project

Whereas, the Town of Brasher (Town) has an existing agreement with the Development Authority of the North Country to be part of the Authority’s regional shared services Geographic Information Services (GIS) platform, and

Whereas, the Town will act as a participating municipality for a shared services project, involving multiple local governments in the North Country to develop GIS datasets for municipally owned assets, including water, wastewater, electric, highway, public works, and cemeteries, and

Whereas, the project partners will submit an application to the Department of State Local Government Efficiency (LGe) Implementation Grant Program, anticipated to be part of the 2020 Consolidated Funding Application, and

Whereas, the Town understands that they will be required to contribute a 10% match for the Town’s portion of the overall project budget, up to $1,350 which will be paid to the lead agency.

Now, Therefore Be It Resolved, that the Town of Brasher will participate as a municipal partner as required for the LGe grant application to be filed with the NYS Department of State, and

Be It Further Resolved, that the Town authorizes the Supervisor to execute all financial and/or administrative processes relating to the implementation of the grant program project as a participating applicant, and

Be It Further Resolved, that the Town will provide the required documentation and the support of its staff (as necessary) to the Development Authority of the North Country in performance of the North Country Regional Shared GIS Implementation Project.

             This resolution was moved by Councilwoman S. Hourihan, seconded by Councilman G. St. Hilaire. All in favor, motion carried. 
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Local Law discussing tax exemption- The Solar project is on its way and they are looking to do a 15-year moratorium on taxes.  M. Peets talked to Bob Stewart from school as well, which he is unsure why the school here is involved as almost all of this project is in the Town of Massena and their school district. M. Peets stated we are looking to opt out, as is the school. If they don’t want to give us the tax revenue, we need to have pilot money. We are planning a special meeting and would like to put this in motion.  We need to pass this as a local law so we don’t have to accept this tax exemption. Please take a look at it and we can go from there. 

APPROVAL OF CURRENT BILLS

The Town Board auditing committee had audited the following bills as presented for payment for June 10, 2020:  A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by S. Hourihan to pay all bills as presented by the Town Clerk and audited by the Town Board Auditing Committee. 
All in favor, motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT AND NEXT MEETING

Supervisor Peets requested we adjourn the meeting at 5:40 PM. A motion was made by G. 
St. Hilaire, seconded by S. Hourihan to do so. All in favor, motion carried.
The regular meeting of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY at 4:30 pm Monday July 8, 2020.  We will also hold a special meeting June 29th at 4:30 to discuss Bond of CAT grader and Local Law. In following the county, we will be able to open our board room back up to the public but will have to follow social distancing guidelines. 
M. Peets asked before we leave the board room, to reflect on Mr. Bill Demo. Bill was part of the board for many years, he was a good man and a great community member. 56 years he sat as a board member for the Town of Brasher and will be truly missed and we appreciate all he has done for this Town and Community.  Our thoughts and prayers are with Bill’s family. 
Respectfully submitted,
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk
